

# The Changing Role of Disease Intervention Specialists in Modern Public Health Programs

Public Health Reports 2019, Vol. 134(1) 11-16 © 2018, Association of Schools and Programs of Public Health All rights reserved. Article reuse guidelines: sagepub.com/journals-permissions DOI: 10.1177/003354918813549 journals.sagepub.com/home/phr

(S)SAGE

Anna B. Cope, PhD<sup>1,2</sup>; Victoria L. Mobley, MD<sup>2</sup>; Erika Samoff, PhD<sup>2</sup>; Kevin O'Connor, MA<sup>1</sup>; and Thomas A. Peterman, MD<sup>1</sup>

#### **Keywords**

public health advisor, partner notification, contact tracing, syphilis, HIV

For decades, disease intervention specialists have worked on the front lines of public health, defending against the spread of sexually transmitted diseases (STDs), including HIV. The transmission of STDs can be interrupted when a disease intervention specialist contacts recently diagnosed persons, ensures that they are treated, identifies their sexual partners, and ensures that the partners are tested and treated. The success of this work depends on the ability and willingness of patients to name their sexual partners; the ability of the disease intervention specialist to promptly interview infected persons, find their sexual partners by using available resources, and maintain patient confidentiality; and the cooperation of local providers and community stakeholders in coordinating prevention messaging. With proper training and resources, disease intervention specialists provide an effective, albeit costly, service for health departments to control the spread of STDs and HIV.<sup>1</sup>

The work of disease intervention specialists originated in the 1930s when syphilis was endemic in the United States.<sup>2</sup> At the time, health departments used staff members (who would eventually become known as disease intervention specialists) to ensure that all persons with a diagnosis of syphilis were treated and that their contacts and suspected sources of infection were investigated. This service was considered beneficial because it verified treatment for patients with a new diagnosis of syphilis and established partnerships with key community stakeholders. In the 1940s, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) established a federally funded workforce to increase local capacity to control syphilis and work side-by-side with state and local disease intervention specialists. Collectively, these disease intervention specialists were also enlisted to help control gonorrhea in the 1970s and HIV starting in the late 1990s.<sup>3-5</sup> Because disease intervention specialist skills are valuable for various types of public health efforts, they contribute to outbreak investigations for other infectious diseases<sup>5</sup> and to public health preparedness responses.<sup>6</sup>

Sexual partner notification services provided by disease intervention specialists is time-consuming and labor

intensive, and in most settings, it is still considered one of the most effective means of case finding for syphilis and HIV.<sup>1,3,7-9</sup> However, increasingly, disease intervention specialists have difficulty conducting the kind of in-person partner notification services they have used historically. Although demands on disease intervention specialists have increased, including larger caseloads due to a growth in STD rates, the number of disease intervention specialists hired<sup>10</sup> has not increased nor has the salary for existing staff members (written personal communication, Dawn Broussard, CDC, August 2017, and Sandy White, North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, August 2017). Poor pay and the resulting high staff turnover have increased the caseload burden for the remaining disease intervention specialists.

Our experience has led us to believe that poor pay, high staff turnover, and increased caseloads have caused a drop in the morale of disease intervention specialists and a diminished ability of health departments to interrupt STD transmission. Furthermore, we have observed that, as surveillance databases used by public health programs have grown in both size and power, disease intervention specialists have been asked to input more of the notes they collect during patient interviews into these systems to assist with case management and disease investigations, both current and future. We believe that the rise in data entry labor has caused disease intervention specialists to spend less time in the field than they did a decade ago. Finally, we believe

#### **Corresponding Author:**

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Division of STD Prevention, National Center for HIV/AIDS, Viral Hepatitis, STD, and TB Prevention, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Atlanta, GA, USA

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Division of Public Health, North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, Communicable Disease Branch, Raleigh, NC, USA

Anna B. Cope, PhD, Division of Public Health, North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, Communicable Disease Branch, 1902 Mail Service Center, Raleigh, NC 27699, USA. Email: anna.cope@dhhs.nc.gov

that an increase in the number of reported but unlocatable partners<sup>9,11,12</sup> and inadequate access to websites and other essential technological tools by disease intervention specialists<sup>13</sup> likely have contributed to difficulty finding partners at risk of STD exposure.

Although partner notification outcomes have been analyzed extensively,<sup>1,13,14</sup> the literature contains no information on the effects of poor pay and expanded responsibilities on disease intervention specialist turnover, morale, and performance. To begin to better understand these effects, we conducted interviews via telephone and a written survey with all North Carolina Field Services Unit regional supervisors (n = 6) and managers (n = 2) in December 2016. This small survey, although anecdotal, can help generate hypotheses on the challenges faced by modern disease intervention specialists.

In North Carolina, supervisors direct the day-to-day operations of 31 state-employed disease intervention specialists and other regional program staff members. Supervisors are often former disease intervention specialists who have rich knowledge and historical perspective about the work of disease intervention specialists. Two managers and 1 medical director at the state health department oversee all stateemployed supervisors and disease intervention specialists. In addition to state employees, 7 federal field staff members and approximately 15 county-employed disease intervention specialists in local health departments with the highest HIV/ STD morbidity in the state also contribute to services provided by the North Carolina Field Services Unit.

We developed a 2-part, standardized instrument to interview the 8 state-employed Field Services Unit supervisors and managers (hereinafter "supervisors") about the work of disease intervention specialists. First, we distributed a written survey to the supervisors to estimate the time that disease intervention specialists spent in 2016 and 2006 (or when the supervisor was first hired, if after 2006) on core activities, such as patient and partner interviews, record searches in state surveillance data, provider education, and data entry. Second, we conducted in-depth, open-ended interviews by telephone with each supervisor to understand the evolution of disease intervention specialist duties, on-the-job challenges, and perceived areas for improvement. We reviewed and summarized common themes revealed in both the openended interview and written survey. We extracted illustrative quotations directly from the open-ended interviews. Because we interviewed only state-employed staff members, responses may not apply to the experiences of county or federally employed staff members.

# Evolving Relationship With Patients, Partners, and Providers

The increase in the number of websites for meeting sexual partners may interfere with the ability of disease intervention specialists to provide partner notification services. According to unpublished North Carolina surveillance data, from

2013 through 2016, the proportion of patients with primary, secondary, or early latent syphilis who reported meeting sexual partners online increased from 32% in 2013 to 41% in 2016. The same proportion for patients with diagnosed HIV infection increased from 21% in 2013 to 30% in 2016.<sup>15</sup> One supervisor said that the internet is "a big thorn in our side." Another supervisor noted that online partner meeting sites make it difficult to find geographic clusters of disease, because hook-ups do not consistently occur at the same place. He thought that patients who meet sexual partners online often spend less time with the sexual partner than patients who meet partners by other means, and these patients could not or would not give the disease intervention specialist a useful physical description of their online sexual partner. Furthermore, supervisors noted that some sexual partners use online pseudonyms that frequently change, making it difficult for the disease intervention specialist to find them.

In our interviews, supervisors indicated that patients contacted by disease intervention specialists in North Carolina were less forthcoming with risk information and partner names in 2016 than before 2006. They said that many recent patients had a diagnosis of syphilis and were interviewed by a disease intervention specialist more than once. These patients may be more aware of public health law than patients diagnosed with an STD for the first time and will disclose only the minimum amount of information needed to complete an interview. Two supervisors observed that patients were more skeptical of government than patients of the past. One opined that patients' desire for privacy from government interference has made them "combative and resistant" toward disease intervention specialists, leading to concerns for safety among disease intervention specialists and reducing their desire to conduct in-person field visits. Several supervisors noted that disease intervention specialists were less likely to meet patients in clinics in 2016 than before 2006 because of a stronger desire for confidentiality and would rather be interviewed in the privacy of their home or car.

Investigating and relating to patients requires creativity on the part of disease intervention specialists. According to one supervisor we interviewed, using a variety of approaches keeps things "fun and exciting." However, the supervisor also said that if a disease intervention specialist becomes hardened by patients who repeatedly become infected with syphilis or are difficult to interview, the disease intervention specialist can become frustrated, which "is bad for disease intervention specialist work." This hardening likely contributes to staff turnover, which in turn may lead to weakened relationships with patients and community stakeholders, at least temporarily, and hinder opportunities for collaboration and coordination of patient care.

Historically, disease intervention specialists have spent most of their time locating and notifying contacts.<sup>16</sup> Although supervisors indicated on the written survey that disease intervention specialists still spend the largest

	Total No. of Disease Intervention Specialists in North Carolina <sup>c</sup>	Syphilis		HIV	
Year		No. of Disease Intervention Specialists Assigned to at Least One Interview	Median No. (Range) of Assigned Interviews per Disease Intervention Specialist	No. of Disease Intervention Specialists Assigned to at Least One Interview	Median No. (Range) of Assigned Interviews per Disease Intervention Specialist
2013	84	69	7 ( -9 )	72	19 (1-95)
2014	77	67	36 (1-115)	68	26 (1-123)
2015	74	69	52 (I-207)	67	22 (1-86)

**Table.** Median number of yearly interviews<sup>a</sup> for syphilis<sup>b</sup> and HIV infection assigned to disease intervention specialists in the North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, 2013-2016

<sup>a</sup>Includes first interviews and follow-up interviews for patients with syphilis and HIV.

65

<sup>b</sup>During all stages of syphilis.

66

2016

<sup>c</sup>Inclusive of federal, state, and local disease intervention specialists and other North Carolina Field Services Unit staff members who are trained as disease intervention specialists and occasionally assigned interviews (eg, supervisors, managers).

51 (1-213)

proportion of their time in the field locating patients and their partners, this time is shrinking. This reduction in fieldwork may be the result of on-the-job efficiencies (eg, texting or calling patients to arrange meetings before initiating on-the-ground searches) or competing demands to stay in the office to enter data in surveillance databases. Alternatively, an increase in the proportion of partners who are not named and are not traceable may have reduced contact investigations in the field. Strategies to maximize interviews with infected persons at or near the time of testing (eg, presumptive interviews, rapid diagnostics) may reduce the time spent finding patients again later and may improve the quality of data collected.

# Interpersonal and Computer Skills Are Equally Important

Data entry requirements have changed the work of disease intervention specialists. In 2012, the North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services started capturing data on STD-related surveillance and field services' case management in the North Carolina Electronic Disease Surveillance System (NC EDSS).<sup>15</sup> Although supervisors said that NC EDSS benefits field investigations by allowing disease intervention specialists to search for cases of HIV and STD statewide and eliminating paper records, the system is large and requires what one supervisor called "mental gymnastics" to properly record all required information. Increases in data entry require disease intervention specialists to spend more time in the office. In 2014, the Field Services Unit determined that disease intervention specialists spent 21% of their time entering data in NC EDSS (unpublished data). On our written survey, North Carolina supervisors estimated that disease intervention specialists spent 30% of their time in 2016 performing data entry tasks compared with 20% in 2006. Because of the need for accurate and timely data entry, all supervisors said they seek job candidates with proficient computer skills.

# Vital Public Health Skill Set

55

In North Carolina, when disease intervention specialists are hired, they receive extensive training. In addition to instruction on inputting data into NC EDSS, they are trained about HIV, syphilis, and common comorbid diseases; how to conduct phlebotomy; investigation protocols; interviewing techniques; partner notification; case management; and HIV counseling. Disease intervention specialists also should be well versed on the latest smartphone applications (apps) and websites patients use to meet sexual partners and how to navigate these online venues to refer sexual partners for prevention services. Because of the varied on-the-job responsibilities, one supervisor we interviewed noted that a good disease intervention specialist needs to be a "chameleon" to adapt to various situations. Disease intervention specialists must be able to shift gears on the fly because "they could be in a prominent physician's office in the morning and a crack house later in the day." Several supervisors said that disease intervention specialists should be caring and empathetic to make patients feel comfortable sharing intimate details about their sex lives, but they also should be firm. The supervisors said that successful disease intervention specialists are organized, self-motivated, and able to work independently with minimal supervision.

# Technology Complements Disease Intervention Specialist Work

The increase in reported cases of syphilis in North Carolina since 2013<sup>17</sup> has not been accompanied by a similar increase in the size of disease intervention specialist staffs. This increase in reported cases has resulted in larger caseloads assigned to each disease intervention specialist.<sup>10,17</sup> According to Field Services Unit records in North Carolina from 2013 through 2016, the median yearly number of interviews and reinterviews assigned to disease intervention specialists increased from 17 in 2013 to 51 in 2016 for syphilis and from 19 in 2013 to 52 in 2016 for HIV (Table). Despite the

32 (1-125)

increased caseload, supervisors said that disease intervention specialists are expected to meet the same investigational deadlines as in previous years, when their caseload was lighter. Overall, supervisors agreed that disease intervention specialists do not have time to complete all assigned fieldwork.

Furthermore, in North Carolina, most disease intervention specialists do not have access to certain technologies (eg, telephones, apps) that supervisors said were essential to disease intervention specialist investigations. Similar to policies in other jurisdictions,<sup>13</sup> current North Carolina state government policies limit the official use of social media websites and apps that patients use to meet sexual partners to one university-contracted field staff member because of legal concerns about the use of government-owned electronic devices to access these sites. Although all state-employed disease intervention specialists can conduct telephone interviews, concerns about patient confidentiality make telephone interviews permissible only in special situations when there is no other reasonable way to communicate with patients in person. Some supervisors felt that without access to current technology, disease intervention specialists may not evolve with the communities they serve and consequently may be unable to connect both literally and figuratively with their patients. Texting or messaging patients and their partners via mobile apps<sup>1,18-21</sup> and telephone interviews<sup>22</sup> may be useful tools for disease intervention specialists to efficiently and effectively locate patients and their sexual partners, particularly patients who are unavailable during traditional business hours, live in remote parts of the state, or report large numbers of online partners. To allow for the integration of telephone and internet technology currently used by patients into disease intervention specialist work, state and local government policies will need to be changed.

# Valuable but Not Valued?

Health departments need to maintain a cadre of experienced and well-qualified disease intervention specialists who can investigate patients with STDs and who can also occasionally work on other outbreaks. However, this preservation of expertise may not be possible because of staff attrition at the federal level and staff turnover at the state level. Capacity to conduct partner notification increased from 1970 to 1990 as federally hired disease intervention specialists were posted to state and local jurisdictions (unpublished data, CDC, Public Health Advisor Field Staff: History Functions and Current Deployment, 1990).<sup>5</sup> However, the federal government stopped recruiting new disease intervention specialists in 1994,<sup>5</sup> which resulted in a reduction of federally assigned STD program staff members from a peak of 511 in 1992 to 80 in 2017 (written communication, Dawn Broussard, CDC, August 2017). According to supervisors in North Carolina, state-employed disease intervention specialists frequently use the experience they gain in the Field Services Unit and find jobs where they have more opportunity for advancement, earn a higher salary, and have fewer demands. Because many disease intervention specialists move out of field services to advance their careers, health departments are often unable to capitalize on the investments they have made in training. These structural issues are probably not unique to North Carolina and deserve attention from health departments across the country to improve job support and satisfaction among disease intervention specialists and to maintain investigative expertise within STD programs.

All of the supervisors we interviewed agreed that the top reason disease intervention specialists leave their job is money. In North Carolina, disease intervention specialist work has always been an entry-level job; from 2006 to 2016, the posted starting salary for a college-educated disease intervention specialist increased at the level of inflation, from \$29348 in 2006 to \$35474 in 2016 (written communication, Sandy White, North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services, August 2017). One supervisor suggested that, without a private-sector equivalent to disease intervention specialist work, the health department does not have a nongovernmental referent for compensation and, therefore, it cannot post the job with a salary commensurate with the necessary skills and experience. Another supervisor thought salary was not the only driver of job satisfaction, stating, "You don't get into [disease intervention specialist work] because of the money." However, all the supervisors we interviewed were aware that a persistently low salary contributes to disease intervention specialists feeling unappreciated and undervalued by the health department. Supervisors indicated that they try to motivate disease intervention specialists by offering flexible schedules and attendance at local or national conferences. All supervisors said they try to exhibit verbal appreciation for disease intervention specialist work, but they perceived that most current disease intervention specialists tend to value monetary appreciation more highly than nonmonetary appreciation.

# Conclusion

Disease intervention specialists have a valuable set of skills that can be used not just for STD partner investigations but also for other public health responses. Therefore, many health departments have expanded disease intervention specialist duties beyond traditional partner notification services. Today, disease intervention specialists provide partner notification services for patients with multiple STDs; case management services for HIV-infected patients; preexposure prophylaxis referrals for preventing HIV acquisition among high-risk HIV-negative patients; resources about STDs for community stakeholders; data entry services for disease surveillance; and investigational expertise for nonsyphilis/non-HIV outbreaks, including tuberculosis and viral hepatitis. This increase in duties in the context of low pay and a tripling of syphilis morbidity in North Carolina has left many disease intervention specialists feeling underappreciated and overworked. These issues are likely not unique to North Carolina,

and they represent a broader lack of institutional support for public health infrastructure at the federal, state, and local levels. A national effort to develop a certification to standardize the skill set of disease intervention specialists is expected to increase recognition of the crucial public health contributions made by disease intervention specialists,<sup>23</sup> which may create a pathway to increase salaries, encourage retention, and improve morale. Rigorous evaluation of the disease intervention specialist certification and other potential solutions for overcoming barriers, such as enhanced access to technological tools for partner finding, increases in salary, or prioritization of investigations to reduce disease intervention specialist workload and burnout, is warranted in health departments across the country. These local efforts, which can be shared across jurisdictions, are important for maintaining the disease intervention specialist workforce.

## **Authors' Note**

The findings and conclusions in this article are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

#### Acknowledgments

The authors thank all disease intervention specialists at the local, state, and national level for the tireless work they do to control the spread of sexually transmitted diseases and improve health outcomes for the people they serve.

#### **Declaration of Conflicting Interests**

The authors declared no potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

#### Funding

The authors received no financial support for the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article.

### References

- Hogben M, Collins D, Hoots B, O'Connor K. Partner services in sexually transmitted disease prevention programs: a review. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2016;43(2 suppl 1):S53-S62.
- Clarke W, DiMario M, Davis ML. *The Staten Island Case-Finding Project*. New York, NY: Department of Health, City of New York; 1940.
- Landis SE, Schoenbach VJ, Weber DJ, et al. Results of a randomized trial of partner notification in cases of HIV infection in North Carolina. *N Engl J Med.* 1992;326(2): 101-106.
- 4. Hogben M, McNally T, McPheeters M, Hutchinson AB. The effectiveness of HIV partner counseling and referral services in increasing identification of HIV-positive individuals: a systematic review. *Am J Prev Med.* 2007;33(suppl 2): S89-S100.
- 5. Meyerson BE, Martich FA, Naehr GP. Ready to Go: The History and Contributions of U.S. Public Health Advisors.

Research Triangle Park, NC: American Social Health Association; 2008.

- MacDonald PD, Nelson AL, Hightow-Weidman L, Leone PA. Disease intervention specialists as a resource in a public health emergency. *Biosecur Bioterror*. 2007;5(3):239-248.
- Peterman TA, Toomey KE, Dicker LW, Zaidi AA, Wroten JE, Carolina J. Partner notification for syphilis: a randomized, controlled trial of three approaches. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1997;24(9): 511-518.
- Wykoff RF, Jones JL, Longshore ST, et al. Notification of the sex and needle-sharing partners of individuals with human immunodeficiency virus in rural South Carolina: 30-month experience. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1991;18(4):217-222.
- Samoff E, Cope AB, Maxwell J, Thomas F, Mobley VL. The number of interviews needed to yield new syphilis and human immunodeficiency virus cases among partners of people diagnosed with syphilis, North Carolina, 2015. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2017;44(8):451-456.
- 10. Samoff E, Thomas F, Mobley V. Hunting for efficiency: number needed to interview to find new syphilis and HIV cases among partners of people diagnosed with syphilis, North Carolina, 2015. Poster presented at the 2016 STD Prevention Conference; September 20-23, 2016; Atlanta, GA.
- Hogben M, Paffel J, Broussard D, et al. Syphilis partner notification with men who have sex with men: a review and commentary. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2005;32(suppl 10):S43-S47.
- Cope AB, Powers KA, Kuruc JD, et al. Ongoing HIV transmission and the HIV care continuum in North Carolina. *PLoS One*. 2015;10(6):e0127950.
- Golden MR, Katz DA, Dombrowski JC. Modernizing field services for human immunodeficiency virus and sexually transmitted infections in the United States. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2017; 44(10):599-607.
- 14. Hogben M. Partner notification for sexually transmitted diseases. *Clin Infect Dis.* 2007;44(suppl 3):S160-S174.
- North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. North Carolina Electronic Disease Surveillance System: HIV/ syphilis index case risk history data, 2013-2016. https://ncedss. ncpublichealth.com/login.do. Published 2017. Accessed October 10, 2018.
- Macke BA, Hennessy M, McFarlane MM, Bliss MJ. Partner notification in the real world: a four site time-allocation study. *Sex Transm Dis.* 1998;25(10):561-568.
- North Carolina HIV/STD/Hepatitis Surveillance Unit, North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services. 2016 North Carolina HIV/STD/Hepatitis Surveillance Report. Raleigh, NC: North Carolina Department of Health and Human Services; 2017.
- Udeagu CC, Bocour A, Shah S, Ramos Y, Gutierrez R, Shepard CW. Bringing HIV partner services into the age of social media and mobile connectivity. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2014;41(10): 631-636.
- Vest JR, Valadez AM, Hanner A, Lee JH, Harris PB. Using e-mail to notify pseudonymous e-mail sexual partners. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2007;34(11):840-845.

- 20. Hightow-Weidman L, Beagle S, Pike E, et al. "No one's at home and they won't pick up the phone": using the internet and text messaging to enhance partner services in North Carolina. *Sex Transm Dis.* 2014;41(2):143-148.
- Mobley V, Cope A, Działowy N, Maxwell J, Foust E, Samoff E. A comparison of syphilis partner notification outcomes by reported use of internet-based apps to meet sex partners in North Carolina, 2013-2016 [published online June 25, 2018]. *Sex Transm Dis.* doi:10.1097/OLQ.00000000000884
- 22. Heumann CL, Katz DA, Dombrowski JC, Bennett AB, Manhart LE, Golden MR. Comparison of in-person versus telephone interviews for early syphilis and human immunodeficiency virus partner services in King County, Washington (2010-2014). Sex Transm Dis. 2017;44(4):249-254.
- Public Health Accreditation Board. DIS certification project update. http://www.phaboard.org/wp-content/uploads/DIS-Cer tification-Project-Update\_4-Pager\_2.17.2017.pdf. Published 2016. Accessed October 9, 2018.